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Introduction  

Welcome to the 8th issue of the IHRC Human Rights E-Bulletin. The IHRC is Ireland’s National Human Rights Institution with a statutory remit under the Human Rights Commission Act 2000 to ensure that the human rights of all people in Ireland are promoted and protected in law, policy and practice. This monthly bulletin provides an update on the IHRC’s work.
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1. The Commission in Focus – Commissioner Michael Farrell

Michael Farrell was first appointed a Commissioner in 2001 and re-appointed in 2006. Michael was prominently involved in the Civil Rights movement in Northern Ireland in the 1960s and 1970s and has campaigned on many civil rights and human rights issues over the past 30 years, including campaigns for the Birmingham Six and other victims of miscarriages of justice in the 1980s and against political censorship under section 31 of the Broadcasting Act. Michael was vice-chair and then co-chair of the Irish Council for Civil Liberties for most of the 1990s and was involved in campaigns for gay rights, divorce, equality laws, refugee rights, against racism, and for the incorporation of the European Convention on Human Rights into Irish law. 

Commissioner Farrell is a solicitor with Free Legal Advice Centres (FLAC) and is Vice-Chairperson of the Law Society’s Human Rights Committee. He has taken cases to the European Court of Human Rights and other international bodies. 

Michael Farrell, in his role as an IHRC Commissioner, is an active contributor to the overall work of the Commission, and in particular the work of its Racism, Trafficking and Migration Committee, which he chairs, and the Justice Committee. Commissioner Farrell is also chair of the Racism sub-Committee of the Joint Committee with the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission. 
Working Structure of the IHRC 

The work of the IHRC is delivered through two divisions: Research, Policy & Promotion, and Enquiries, Legal Services & Administration. 

Research, Policy and Promotion

The Research, Policy and Promotion Division carries out the work of the IHRC in research, policy, legislative review, awareness, human rights education and international relations including the IHRC’s role as chair of the European Group of National Human Rights Institutions. 

2. Human Rights Compliance of An Garda Síochána 

In April, the IHRC published Human Rights Compliance of An Garda Síochána, a policy statement outlining its recommendations to An Garda Síochána and the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform on the pressing reforms needed to become a more human rights compliant police service.  While welcoming a number of positive initiatives under way, the IHRC was concerned at the slow pace of progress in some key areas of policing. The policy statement has been significantly informed by IHRC commissioned research, Human Rights and Policing in Ireland: Law Policy and Practice by Professor Dermot Walsh, published by Clarus Press.

The IHRC considers that there is much of an urgent nature that remains to be done to make An Garda Síochána more transparent and accountable in its policies and practices. 

The policy statement makes 36 recommendations in the following areas:

· Mainstreaming Human Rights in Garda policies and practices

· Human Rights in Training and Development

· Accountability 

· Serving the Community

· Rights of Gardaí

To view policy statement

www.ihrc.ie/documents/article.asp?NID=296&NCID=6&T=N&Print=

To view press release

www.ihrc.ie/press_releases/newsarticle.asp?NID=295&NCID=12&T=N&Print=

To view speech by Dr Maurice Manning, President of the IHRC

www.ihrc.ie/documents/article.asp?NID=297&NCID=8&T=N&Print=

3. Scope of the Spent Convictions Bill 2007 should be widened

In April, the IHRC published its observations on the Spent Convictions Bill 2007. While offering a strong welcome for the proposed system under which people convicted of a minor offence will not have to disclose that offence, the IHRC considers that the Bill’s provisions may be too restrictive. The IHRC considers that some of the provisions of the Bill could be revised to enable a broader range of offenders to avail of the spent convictions scheme, without jeopardising the legitimate and vital safeguards designed to protect vulnerable people.

The IHRC recommends:

1. Shorter rehabilitation periods to maximise the potential of the Spent Conviction Scheme;

2. Expanding the sentencing threshold so that the Scheme can benefit more people who have had a criminal conviction;

3. Re-defining excluded categories of employment so that such categories are excluded from the scheme for legitimate reasons;

4. Extending the Employment Equality Act 1998 to include discrimination on the basis of a criminal conviction.

To view Observations on Spent Convictions Bill 2007 

www.ihrc.ie/_fileupload/publications/ObservationsSpentConvictionsBill2007.doc
To view Press Statement

www.ihrc.ie/press_releases/newsarticle.asp?NID=292&NCID=12&T=N&Print=

To view IHRC Opinion

http://www.ihrc.ie/press_releases/newsarticle.asp?NID=298&NCID=12&T=N&Print=
Enquiries, Legal Services and Administration Division

The Enquiry and Legal Services section of the Division is usually the first point of contact between members of the public concerned about human rights and the IHRC. This service informs the overall work of the IHRC and ensures that the IHRC is aware of human rights issues as they are emerging and as they effect people in practice. It is on the basis of these communications that the IHRC exercises its enquiry and legal functions.
4.  Equal legal representation in the Criminal Legal Aid Scheme

The IHRC first appeared as amicus curiae or ‘friend of the court’ in the case of Carmody v The Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform and The Attorney General in the Supreme Court on 22 January 2007.  The case relates to the issue of equality/parity of arms in criminal trials i.e. entitlement to equal legal representation. It examines the extent to which the criminal legal aid scheme should provide an accused person with the same level of representation as is available to the prosecution in a criminal trial before the District Court. 

Currently, under the terms of section 2 of the Criminal Justice (Legal Aid) Act 1962, an accused is only entitled to be represented by a solicitor in the District Court, no matter how complex or involved the case may be. On the other hand the State is not so restricted in prosecuting a case, and may be represented by both a solicitor and Counsel, giving rise to possible inequality between the parties. This is what had occurred in the case of the Plaintiff, Mr Carmody. The IHRC’s submission to the Supreme Court was to identify the relevant Constitutional and ECHR rights at issue. 

The proceedings were mentioned before the Supreme Court again on the 11 December 2008 when further submissions were requested from each of the parties in relation to the possibility of “severing” certain words from the legislation being challenged if it were found by the Court to be unconstitutional as it stands. The IHRC filed a further written submission in relation to this issue and again appeared before the Supreme Court on the 27 April 2009, when further oral submissions were made by the parties in relation to the issue of severing or indeed striking down the legislation. The Supreme Court has reserved its judgment.

If the Supreme Court were to find in due course that the provision in question is unconstitutional, this would have a very significant impact on the system of criminal legal aid in Ireland as it relates to the District Court. The Government would more than likely have to prepare emergency legislation to ensure that criminal legal aid continued to be available in the District Court, otherwise it would be difficult to pursue criminal prosecutions in the District Court where an accused was not in a position to pay for their own legal representation.

The IHRC’s next appearance as amicus curiae will be in May 2009 in High Court proceedings concerning imprisonment for civil debt.

5. Notice Board – Mental Health: Human Rights and Legislation – What’s Possible in Ireland? Monday 18 May 2009, Radisson SAS Royal Hotel, Golden Lane, Dublin 8

The Irish Mental Health Coalition is organising a one-day conference on Monday 18 May 2009 to explore how legislation can be used to ensure quality in Ireland’s mental health services while upholding international human rights standards. The morning session of the conference will be chaired by IHRC Commissioner Robert Daly. 

Speakers at the conference include:

· Dr Rory O’Donnell, Director, National Economic and Social Council

· Mr Anand Groover, UN Special Rapporteur on the Right to Health

· Ms Patricia Gilheaney, Director of Standards and Quality Assurance, Mental Health Commission

· Mr John Redican, National Executive Officer, National Service User Executive

For further information on the conference email: conference@imhc.ie
RSVP by Friday 8 May 2009.

If your organisation would like to promote a human rights related event in the Notice Board section please contact Fidelma Joyce, Senior Human Rights Awareness Officer, IHRC by emailing fjoyce@ihrc.ie
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